# BULLETIN Issued by the Division of University Relations

Volume 70, No. 34, May 17, 1994

#### ATLANTIC FLEET COMMANDER TO SPEAK

TCU will be the first area university to host a Regional Leader Forum sponsored by the North Texas Commission. The May 24 event, co-sponsored by the Neeley School's Charles Tandy American Enterprise Center, will be held in Tandy Hall. The half-day, invitation-only session is expected to attract more than 100 senior executives and community leaders from the Metroplex and North Texas and will focus on the topic of "Defense Transition: Opportunities and Challenges for Regional Prosperity."

Adm. Henry H. Mauz Jr., commander-in-chief of the U.S. Atlantic Fleet, will deliver the keynote address on "The New Challenges of National Security." Local perspectives on the issue of defense transition will be presented by Bell Helicopter Textron President Webb Joiner and Ron Kodimer, vice president and general manager of Rockwell's Communication Systems Division. The subject of their presentations will be "Strategies and Opportunities for the Metroplex Defense Industry in a New World Order." Chancellor Bill Tucker will introduce the guests.

Mauz has held numerous leadership and command roles since his 1959 graduation from the U.S. Naval Academy. From operating patrol boats in Vietnam to being deployed with NATO's Standing Naval Force Atlantic and from commander of the Seventh Fleet to commander of U.S. Naval Forces Central Command in the Persian Gulf, his Navy service has been rich. The highly-decorated officer, who wears the Distinguished Service Medal, holds a postgraduate degree in electrical engineering and a master's in business administration.

The North Texas Commission is a regional economic development group supported by more than 400 cities, chambers of commerce, universities and businesses in the Dallas/Fort Worth Metroplex.

The Leader Forum program at TCU is the first of four in a series scheduled during the next year. "Leaders from the divergent segments of the Metroplex will focus on issues of regional significance at these events to stimulate unified efforts to explore emerging opportunities," explained Robert Herchert, NTC chairman. Other universities hosting future Leader Forums include the University of North Texas, the University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center at Dallas and the University of Texas at Arlington, he said.

# **INSTITUTE BENEFITS STUDENTS, AUDIENCES**

For the talented young musicians who participate, the TCU/Cliburn Piano Institute's benefits are manifold: valuable performance critiques from professional musicians, important advice for budding careers and, for the very best, an opportunity to play with a professional orchestra.

Students appreciate those benefits. Since 1981 the institute has attracted outstanding students from around the world for two weeks of intense study of piano performance, technique and repertoire on the TCU campus

(continued)

TCU BULLETIN/2 5/17/94

## TCU/CLIBURN (cont.)

For local and not-so-local music lovers, the best part of the institute is the series of recital and concert appearances by internationally acclaimed pianists.

Two Cliburn Competition contenders will lend their instructional and performance talents to the 1994 institute, scheduled for May 29-June 11. Frederic Chiu, 1993 semifinalist, will play selections from his well-received collection of compact discs, including some from Liszt, Mendelssohn and Prokofiev, on May 29. Panayis Lyras will return to Fort Worth to perform for the first time since winning the silver medal in 1981. He plans a recital of Schumann, Brahms and Chopin on June 5.

Alexander Lonquich, a German native and regular professor at the prestigious Accademia Pianistica in Imola, Italy, will make his U.S. debut on May 31 with a performance of Schubert and Schumann sonatas. Fans of Claude Frank will have a rare opportunity to hear him play an all-Beethoven program on June 11.

"One of the strongest assets of the institute is that recitalists also teach," says Founder/Director Tamás Ungár. Other faculty members for the 1994 Institute include TCU Artist-in-Residence José Feghali, TCU faculty member John Owings, Fort Worth Symphony Orchestra Music Director and TCU conductor-in-residence John Giordano and George Del Gobbo, former associate conductor of the Fort Worth Symphony and current music director of the Columbus, Ga., Symphony Orchestra. Six to eight students will be selected to rehearse and perform complete concertos with the Fort Worth Chamber Orchestra. Those performances will be conducted with Giordano on June 2 and with Del Gobbo on June 9.

Recitals will be held in the University Theatre, and orchestra performances will be at Ed Landreth Auditorium. All performances will begin at 8 p.m.

Subscription prices for the public recital and concert series are \$70 for a package of all four solo recitals and the two concerto evenings with the Fort Worth Chamber Orchestra; single ticket prices are \$15 for the recitals and \$10 for the concerto evenings. Teachers, senior citizens and students may receive substantial discounts. Tickets are available at 335-9000.

Institute students also will perform a special free "bonus" recital June 4 at 2 p.m. in the University Theatre.

A Teachers Weekend scheduled June 4-5 will include lecture/demonstrations on a variety of topics. More TCU/Cliburn Institute details can be obtained by calling the institute office at Ext. 7456.

# SPEECH COMMUNICATORS HONORED

Speech Communication Honor Society members named David McLennan "Outstanding Professor" for the year during the annual awards program on April 27.

Students honored during the event included seniors Kim Christenson and Sara Turman, who shared the George Tade Award as outstanding undergraduate students. Keith Gore, the senior whose April 11 Honors Program presentation was a series of short stories and poems exploring the culture of his native south Mississippi, was recognized as the department's Senior Scholar. The TCU Guild named junior Christy Taylor as its scholar. Outstanding graduate student honors were granted to Leslie Dobbs, who completed her thesis this semester on "A Trait Model of Strategic Diversity in Interpersonal Compliance Gaining."

TCU BULLETIN/3 5/17/94

#### **COMMITTEE OF 100 BEGINS NEW ERA**

Civic and business leaders, some of them former TCU athletes, as well as other distinguished career people are combining their efforts in a newly named Committee of 100. Formation of this group, meeting for the first time on campus today, has been described as "the University's most ambitious promotion move yet."

"A new era has begun for TCU," said John Roach, Class of '61 member who is chief executive officer of Tandy Corp. and head of TCU's board of trustees as well as the driving force behind the committee. "And the bottom line is: 'We're going to make a TCU football game much more than a game – an incredibly fun event," he said.

The committee, a coalition of more than 100 business and community leaders across the state, "is comprised of solid individuals who are excited about TCU and about TCU's future," said Associate Vice Chancellor Larry Lauer. "The committee's goal is to attract people to the stadium. And once they get there, the goal is to make their experience an exciting one."

Committee members will offer individuals, businesses and community organizations a chance to purchase reduced-cost season ticket packages that save fans from \$14 to \$170, the greatest saving ever offered by the University. To make attending games more fun, committee members are coordinating and, in some cases underwriting, football-filled evenings underscored by music, contests, giveaways, fireworks, clowns, balloons, face painting and more.

"The quiet evenings at home are over at Amon Carter Stadium," said Lois Kolkhorst, marketing and promotions director. "If people choose to support TCU and be a part of the home team, we're going to make sure they walk away saying, 'I had a good time.'"

The Committee of 100 steering committee includes Mike Renfro and Bob Lilly, former TCU football players; Jean Roach, community volunteer and civic worker; Jean Tucker, community volunteer and civic worker; Dan Jenkins, author; Scott Murray, KXAS sports director; Rich Connor, publisher of the *Fort Worth Star-Telegram*; and all Fort Worth-area TCU trustees.

Trustees playing major roles include Dee J. Kelly of Kelly, Hart & Hallman; A. R. "Buddy" Dike of Willis Corroon; John Justin, chairman of the board and chief executive officer of Justin Industries Inc.; Marvin Gearhart of RockBit Industries; Malcolm Louden of Walsh and Watts Inc.; Jerry J. Ray of Family Sports Inc.; J. Kelly Cox, oil/ranching; and Clark Johnson, chairman and chief executive officer of Pier 1 Imports.

Committee of 100 subcommittee chairs include Ronald Wallace '70, president of Ben E. Keith Foods; Jim Fjelstul, senior food service director at TCU for Marriot Inc.; Lindy Berry '50, vice president of Steamatic Inc.; Bill Thornton, vice president of economic development for the Fort Worth Chamber of Commerce; Tom Rogers '57, pediatrician, and his wife, Joan Rogers '58, director of administrative services for admissions; Ben Loughry '70, president of Loughry Appraisal and his wife, Lori Loughry '81, senior specialist coordinator for Harris Methodist Health Services; and Glen Whittington '67, senior vice president of Paine Webber Inc.

Chancellor Bill Tucker and the trustees began a new era in TCU athletics with the recent announcement of the University's intention to accept an invitation to join the Western Athletic Conference (WAC) and by hiring Billy Tubbs as the basketball coach. As an important feature of this new era, the Committee of 100 will be playing a central role in getting the community more involved with TCU athletics.

TCU BULLETIN/4 5/17/94

#### HOGSTEL RECEIVES ABBOTT AWARD

Mildred Hogstel, TCU's first Abell-Hanger Professor of Gerontological Nursing, is recipient of the 1994 T. A. Abbott Award for Faculty Excellence.

Announced May 14 during commencement and to be formally presented at a yet-to-be determined time, the honor is given by the Division of Higher Education of the Christian Church (Disciples of Christ). Including a \$1,000 cash gift and a plaque, the award was established and funded by the Abbott family in honor of the late Rev. Abbott. Ordained in the Christian Church in 1879, he attended Christian University, now Culver-Stockton College, in Missouri, and served on its board of trustees for 20 years.

Mildred, chosen from 10 nominees submitted by colleges and universities related to the Christian Church, is retiring this spring after 35 years of service on the TCU nursing faculty. She is widely known for her books on gerontological nursing and her studies published in leading professional journals.

The Clifton native was cited in 1992 as one of Dallas-Fort Worth's "Great 100 Nurses" and received the outstanding nurse award from the Beta Alpha chapter of Sigma Theta Tau in 1982. Recipient of the distinguished alumni award from Texas Lutheran College in 1989, she was one of three recipients of TCU's 1993 Deans' Teaching Awards.

Named to Outstanding Educators in America and Who's Who of American Women, she is author of three books — Management of Personnel in Long-Term Care, Nursing Care for the Older Adult and Geopsychiatric Nursing — which have received book-of-the-year awards from the American Journal of Nursing.

Mildred, who has served on the board of Senior Citizens Services of Greater Tarrant County and on the editorial board of Advances in Nursing Science, earned the bachelor's degree at Baylor University, a master's at the University of Texas at Austin and the Ph.D. at the University of North Texas.

Mildred is the second TCU faculty member to receive the Abbott award. Bob Frye was the 1993 honoree.

#### FLUTISTS TO APPEAR ON CAMPUS

Some 900 flute students from elementary through college age will compete to appear in honors recitals to be held at 2 and 4 p.m. May 22 in Moudy Building 141N.

The recitals are part of the 17th Annual Flute Festival of the Texas Flute Society. Several other festival events, including presentation of works by former TCU faculty member Cynthia Folio, took place earlier at the University of North Texas in Denton.

Students performed for recognized flute experts in order to be selected to appear in the May 22 recitals on the TCU campus. More information on the festival and recitals is available by calling 261-4425 or 656-5012.

#### **BULLETIN TO BE BI-WEEKLY**

The Weekly Bulletin will begin its usual bi-weekly summer schedule with this issue. Other issues are planned for May 31, June 14, June 28, July 12, July 26, Aug. 9 and Aug. 23 before it returns to the weekly schedule for fall.

Items for the bulletin must reach the News Service, Sadler 321 or Box 30776, no later than noon on Tuesday preceding publication of the next issue.

TCU BULLETIN/5 5/17/94

# **BORING TO BECOME BRISCOE PROFESSOR**

In the fall, Eugene Boring will become the initial holder of the I. Wylie and Elizabeth M. Briscoe Professorship of New Testament in Brite Divinity School. The endowed professorship — the third for Brite — will honor the memory of the Briscoes, who were members of the First Christian Church in Lubbock. The endowment will help support Gene's research efforts.

The professorship is "a wonderful enhancement of the work that we do here," said Brite Dean Leo Perdue. "It honors both the donors and the faculty member who receives it."

Wylie Briscoe was born in Abilene and was reared in Greenville, where he attended high school and junior college. In 1924 he went to work for Anderson, Clayton & Co., a Houston-based company that eventually grew to become the world's largest cotton firm. Mr. Briscoe rose to the position of general manager of the buying division before his retirement in 1965. During his years of active association with the firm, he served as president and director of the Texas Cotton Association and as director of both the American Cotton Shippers Association and the Houston Cotton Exchange. During the business's off-season, he completed his education at the University of Texas at Austin.

In 1936 Mr. Briscoe married Elizabeth Meacham. A graduate of an Abilene business college, she worked as a legal secretary and later as a secretary for Lubbock's Citizens National Bank. Mr. Briscoe helped establish the American State Bank in Lubbock and served on its board of directors for 40 years. He also was deacon emeritus at First Christian Church and was chairman of the Christian Church Foundation. Mrs. Briscoe died in 1977 and Mr. Briscoe died in 1991.

The Briscoes were ardent supporters of TCU, Brite, Texas Tech and their West Texas community. In 1983, Mr. Briscoe, a life member of Clark Society, established the I. Wylie Briscoe Ministerial Education Fund to benefit Brite students. In 1989, a \$372,000 gift established the I. Wylie and Elizabeth Briscoe Endowment Fund at TCU.

Gene was TCU's A.A. Bradford Professor of Religion-Studies from 1986 to 1992 and has been a professor of New Testament at Brite since 1992. From 1967 to 1986, he was on the graduate seminary faculty at Phillips University in Enid, Okla. A native of Maryville, Tenn., he served as pastor of the First Christian Church of Paris, Tenn., from 1964 to 1966.

After attending Johnson Bible College and the Christian Theological Seminary in Indianapolis for his undergraduate studies, Gene pursued and received an M.A. degree in New Testament Semitics from Butler University in 1963 and a Ph.D. degree in New Testament theology from Vanderbilt University in 1969.

Over the years, Gene has received numerous grants and awards for research and scholarly activities overseas, including a Fulbright Senior Scholar Full Maintenance Award for research on the genre of the Gospels in 1986-87 and grants to study christological imagery in early Christian art in Italy, Greece and Turkey in 1988 and 1989. He has done postdoctoral research at Georg-August Universität in Göttingen, Germany, since 1972.

Gene has served on an International Commission for Dialogue between the Disciples of Christ and the Roman Catholic Church. He was the organizer of the Seminar on Early Biblical Prophecy, an international group of scholars within the Society of Biblical Literature (SBL) that pursued research on prophetic speech in the New Testament. A prolific translator, reviewer, contributor to reference volumes, and author of books, articles and curriculum materials, Gene received the *Disciples Theological Digest* awards for "Best Article Written by a Disciple in 1986" and "Best Book Written by a Disciple in 1989." He recently completed a commentary on the Gospel of Matthew for *The New Interpreter's Bible*, a 12-volume reference work.

TCU BULLETIN/6 5/17/94

# **NEW FACULTY, STAFF APPOINTMENTS**

New as copy center operator in Printing Services, Joe Lusk has a B.A. degree in music performance and has been a longtime employee of the Southern Baptist Radio/TV Commission.

Holder of master's and Ph.D. degrees from Princeton University, **Ze-Li Dou** will join the math department in August as assistant professor. The Shanghai native, first in his 1987 class at Queens College and named to Phi Beta Kappa, currently is on the faculty at the College of Staten Island, State University of New York. For his doctoral studies, he held a merit scholarship from the Department of Energy.

Also joining the math faculty for 1994-95 will be **Susan Staples**, who earned the B.S. degree at Case Western Reserve University and the Ph.D. at the University of Michigan. A postdoctoral fellow at Princeton in 1988-89 and a postdoctoral lecturer at the University of Texas in 1989-92, she is author of several published studies. Like her husband, Ze-Li Dou, she currently is on the College of Staten Island faculty.

Jan Butler has joined the staff of University Advancement as an Administrative Assistant I. She formerly was an administrative assistant for the American Cancer Society.

A member of the faculty since 1984, Jane Kolar-Kucko has accepted a three-year reappointment as chair of the design and fashion department. The certified interior designer holds degrees from the University of Nebraska and Oklahoma State University. In 1990 she received a Presidential Citation for service to the Interior Design Educators Council.

Roger Cruces is a new Service Assistant I in Facility Services. Previously he had worked as a roofer.

Jane Mackay, associate professor of management information systems since 1992, will become management department chair with the fall semester's opening. The University of Massachusetts alumna, who earned a master's at Texas Woman's University and the Ph.D. at the University of Texas at Austin, serves on the editorial board of the Journal of End User Computing.

**Deborah Jo Vann** has been promoted to Police Officer in Campus Police. A TCU security guard since June 1993, she also has been employed by the Texas State Guard and Security Forces Inc.

Former history department chair **Don Coerver** will begin a three-year reappointment as director of the M.L.A. program in the fall. A specialist in the history of Texas-Mexico relations, he is author of several published studies on the subject and has been a foreign programs consultant for the U.S. Department of Education.

Bill Moncrief, marketing department chair since 1988, has accepted reappointment for a three-year term beginning in the fall. Author of studies published in leading marketing journals, he has received a number of awards for teaching since joining the faculty in 1982.

A member of the English faculty since 1992, **Bradley Peters** has been reappointed director of composition. A graduate of the University of Arizona, he completed the Master of Science in Education at the State University of New York-Fredonia and the Ph.D. at the University of Iowa.

Receiving the Ph.D. degree this month at Texas Woman's University, Linda Moore has accepted a three-year reappointment as social work program director, effective in the fall. The graduate of Eastern College and Virginia Commonwealth University was coordinator of academic services for student athletes in 1982-84.

TCU BULLETIN/7 5/17/94

# **FACULTY, STAFF APPOINTMENTS**

Internationally known as an engineering educator, **Harold Nelson** has been reappointed as engineering department chair for a three-year term. The professor of engineering, who joined the faculty in 1991, formerly was on the faculty at Arizona State University, where he earned the Ph.D. degree in 1966.

Winifred Horner, initial holder of the Radford Chair of Rhetoric and Composition who retired last year, has accepted an extension of her part-time appointment as Cecil and Ida Green Emeritus Tutor in English for 1994-95. Past president of the National Council of Writing Program Administrators, she has been a Fellow of the Institute for the Advancement of Studies in the Humanities at Scotland's University of Edinburgh.

TCU's athletic trainer since 1978, Ross Bailey has accepted a non-tenure-track appointment as part-time instructor of physical education and director of the School of Education's athletic training program beginning in the fall. Holder of two degrees from TCU, he has served on the Governor's Committee on Health and Fitness since 1984.

A member of the faculty since 1982, **Rhonda Keen Payne** will become interim associate dean of Harris College of Nursing on Aug. 1. The TCU alumna holds the master's degree from the University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences and the Ph.D. from Texas Woman's University. She is co-author of two books.

## STUDENTS PLAN, EXECUTE EXHIBIT

Artwork by students from Alice Carlson Applied Learning Center and the Applied Learning Academy of Fort Worth will be displayed in the Moudy Building exhibit space May 27-June 9. More than 350 students from kindergarten through 6th grade are participating.

In addition to producing the artwork for the exhibit, students formed teams to plan, organize and promote the exhibition. They participated in art workshops of their choice, including sculpture, printmaking, drawing, painting, architecture and photography, and then worked on teams that handled art criticism, curatorship, exhibit preparation/installation, the reception, docents, public relations/publications and invitations.

The idea behind the exhibition is to involve students in long-term sustained enterprises that require problem-solving and complex thinking and to foster connections between academic/art concepts and real-world applications.

The "Dreams and Vision" exhibition is sponsored by the Imagination Celebration at Fort Worth in collaboration with the Fort Worth Independent School District and TCU. The event may become an annual one at TCU.

Exhibit hours are 10 a.m. to 4 p.m Monday through Friday. An opening reception featuring students as "living paintings" is May 27 from 6 to 8 p.m. Both the exhibit and reception are free and open to the public.

#### LIBRARY SEEKING INFORMATION

Copyright has been the focus during the last several months by the library's newly formed Copyright Task Force. It is compiling a report on the status of copyright compliance within the library and formulating recommendations regarding procedural changes.

Faculty members are urged to stay in contact with the library's circulation department regarding possible procedural changes as well as reserve needs for summer and fall.

TCU BULLETIN/8 5/17/94

#### **NOTES ON FOLKS**

Lily Cheng (engineering) presented a paper, "Considerations for Optoelectronic Shared Cache Parallel Computers," at the First International Workshop on Massively Parallel Processing Using Optical Interconnections held April 26-27 in Cancun, Mexico.

The Physical Plant Employee of the Quarter Award has been given to **Dan Nugent** for the first quarter of 1994. Dan is a Craft Tech Supervisor II in the electrical department. The award, which recognizes the employee for outstanding service, includes a \$150 cash award, a commemorative coffee mug and an engraved entry on the Physical Plant performance board.

**Doug Newsom** (journalism) presented an invited paper at a Symposium on Litigation Journalism at Lehigh University. Her paper focused on the legal constraints of organizations attempting to defend themselves in the court of public opinion when they are involved in a court case. Doug is on the board of visitors for Lehigh's Department of Journalism and Communication.

Shari Barnes and Beth McLaughlin (human resources) presented a seminar on "How to Start an ESL/GED Program" for the Southwest College and University Personnel Association in Albuquerque on April 26. Shari also presented a selection interviewing workshop in Lubbock on April 28 for the Texas Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators. The April and May editions of Guide Lines for Managing feature articles written by Shari titled "Flex-Time: How to Make it Work" and "The Empowered Appraisal."

Mike Sacken's (educational foundations and administration) article titled "No More Principals!" was published in the May issue of the *Phi Delta Kappan*, a widely read publication in education circles. A second article appeared in the "Legal Issues" section of the May issue of *School Business Affairs*. The article, titled "Managing Malignant Employees," was written at the request of the publisher.

Carol Sue Marshall (education) was invited to present a seminar, "Hands-on Piaget: Playing around with the concepts in university settings," at the Association of Childhood Education International Annual International Study Conference held recently in New Orleans. She also delivered a paper, "Pen Pal Connections: Linking first graders and early childhood majors in a cycle of learning," at the Seventh Annual National Student Success Conference.

**Bob Frye** (English) was the speaker for the Honors Program banquet at Wayland Baptist University on April 29 in Plainview. The title of his address was "Words as Gates and Fences: Some Thoughts on Language and Freedom."

Cathy Block (curriculum and instruction) presented two papers at the International Reading Association: "Reading Instruction That Makes a Difference in Students' Lives Outside of School" and "Strategy Instruction that Increases Reading Achievement and Thinking Abilities." She also has been selected for inclusion in Who's Who in the World, and her school textbook for children, co-authored with John Mangieri, "Reasons to Read: Thinking Strategies for Life Through Literature, Introductory Level, was just published.

#### PARKING STICKERS MUST BE MOVED

Since the State of Texas requires that new license renewal stickers be on the inside left windshield, TCU parking stickers will have to be moved. When license plates are removed, the TCU permit will need to be scraped off and taken to the campus police office for a replacement sticker.

Replacement stickers will be effective until late August.

TCU BULLETIN/9 5/17/94

#### **NOTES ON FOLKS**

In Perth Amboy, N.J., Carolyn Durham (modern languages and literatures) was inducted into the Perth Amboy High School Hall of Fame April 29 along with four other alumni who have excelled in their respective fields of cancer research, tennis, architecture and public school teaching and administration. She joins her father, retired educator Herbert Richardson, who was inducted in 1988. The hall of fame was established in 1985, the year of PAHS's 100th commencement, to provide positive role models for city high school students and, according to the program's cochair, to bring people back together.

Don Frischmann (modern languages and literatures) will join the Departamento de Literatura at the Universidad de las Américas-Puebla (UDLA) in August, where he will be ranked as *Profesor Titular* (full professor) and coordinator of the new theatre major. His wife, Dr. María Teresa Marrero, has accepted the position of *Profesora Asociada* within the same department and will collaborate in the new program, which will be based in the university's new humanities and art complex.

From May 30 to July 7, Arturo Flores (modern languages and literatures) and Don will lead a group of 25 students to UDLA for the inaugural "TCU in Mexico." The six-credit program will consist of a three-hour language skills course (including business Spanish) or Mexican literature. Afternoons will be dedicated to the three-hour, interdisciplinary "Mexican Culture and Civilization" course taught by Arturo, Don and a host of UDLA-based experts in archaeology, literature, art, architecture, film, philosophy and popular culture.

On April 16 the history department was represented by several at the North Texas Regional meeting of Phi Alpha Theta, hosted by the University of North Texas. Graduate students Shannon Baker, Mark Beasley, Meredith Bragg, Page Foshee, Aimee Harris-Johnson, Quinn Sebesta, Jackie Stroud and Roger Tuller presented papers at the Denton conference.

Emma Baker (scholarships/ financial aid) has been elected representative-at-large to the board of directors of the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators. The selection is for a three-year term.

Sympathy is extended to **Tommy Love** (athletic ticket manager), whose father, Hayden Love, died May 3 in Tulia following a lengthy illness.

Ruth Whitlock (music) reports that music graduate Danny Detrick was named "Junior High Teacher of the Year" in Arlington by the Arlington Aware Foundation at an April 25 awards ceremony. Danny, currently choral director at Young Junior High, graduated magna cum laude from TCU in 1986 with a bachelor's degree in music education. He received his master's degree in music here in 1988.

**Richard Estes** (music) recently presented lectures to ticketholders before Fort Worth Opera performances of *Madama Butterfly*.

#### **SUMMER HOURS ANNOUNCED**

For the three-week mini-term, facilities within the Rickel Building will be open for recreation Mondays, Wednesdays and Thursdays from noon to 8 p.m., with the pool open from 12:15 to 1:30 p.m. and 5:30-8 p.m. and the weight room from 12:15-2 p.m. and 4 to 8 p.m. They will be closed on weekends. All offices housed in Rickel will be open from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday. Summer conferences and special events may occasionally alter the schedule and will be posted as they are confirmed. A slightly different schedule will be posted for the June 6-July 8 summer term.

TCU BULLETIN/10 5/17/94

#### **EIGHT ARE 4.0 GRADUATES**

Eight members of the Class of '94 completed their degree requirements with 4.0 (straight A) grade-point averages. A total of 846 degrees were awarded during the May 14 commencement.

The top-ranking members of the class were Brien Michael Bergner, who received his degree with a major in English; Chad Stephen Edwards, marketing; David Lee Hyman, accounting; Mary Karen Millegan, psychology; Stacy Ogden, interior design; Amy Carol Petri, English; Robert Charles Santori, nutrition and dietetics; and Kelli Marie Sheahan, English. Chad, David and Robert were recognized as departmental Senior Scholars during Honors Week.

The class total included 671 bachelor's degrees, 144 master's and 6 Ph.D's. Brite Divinity School's total of 25 included four Doctor of Ministry degrees.

#### **GANSZ IS AMONG 10 AWARDEES**

Alicia Gansz, who received her B.A. degree with a major in political science last week, will soon be on her way to Israel. The Arlington resident is one of 10 American students who have received Raoul Wallenberg Scholarships for a year's study at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem.

The program, inaugurated in 1986, is named for a Christian Swedish diplomat who devoted himself to the rescue of Jews in the face of the Nazi barbarism. It is dedicated to the "examination of the function and role of leadership in democracies and to identifying those likely to emerge as leaders in their respective fields."

Alicia and the other nine American awardees will begin their study with an intensive summer Hebrew language course. The year-long program will combine weekly seminars, internships, tutorials and site visits with Israel's leaders. Each student will engage in a significant end-of-year group project.

Active in the Honors Program and named to membership in Pi Sigma Alpha, the political science honor society, Alicia completed her course work in December.

#### CLASS BLENDS VOLUNTEERISM/RESEARCH

Members of Karen Hodges' Argument and Persuasion English class managed to escape writing the standard research paper this semester. Instead class members took a hard look at pressing social problems and needs and explored possible solutions by volunteering at a variety of community agencies. The information they gleaned from their experiences was recorded in journals and was used to assemble portfolios and write a proposal argument for solving the problem. Students presented their experiences and findings in a multimedia format on May 11.

This is the second semester for the class, comprised mostly of sophomores from a variety of majors. Students select topics and are grouped accordingly. This semester six groups with 2-6 members each examined gang problems, child abuse, illiteracy, multiple sclerosis, the environment and children with AIDS/children of parents with AIDS. Last semester's activities included working with children with head injuries at Cook-Fort Worth Children's Medical Center and helping a Habitat for Humanity group renovate a house in Fort Worth's Polytechnic neighborhood.

"We're trying to broaden students' concept of research beyond the borders of our library and campus and bring the human element in," Karen explained. "We want to give them hands-on experience and show them how research melds with volunteer activity." She said students also get a chance to explore career possibilities and learn to collaborate with each other on project teams.

# **Calendar of Events**

May 17	Three-week mini-term and eight-week evening term begin. Call Ext. 7130 for schedules and information.
May 21	Fort Worth Chamber Orchestra Come as You Are Series featuring cellist Wendy Warner, Ed Landreth Auditorium, 7 p.m. Call 926-8831 for tickets.
May 22	Texas Flute Society Honors Recitals, 2 and 4 p.m., Moudy Building 141N. Call 261-4425 or 656-5012 for more information.
May 24	Fort Worth Chamber Orchestra Virtuoso Series featuring cellist Wendy Warner and conductor John Giordano, Ed Landreth Auditorium, 8 p.m. Call 926-8831 for ticket information.

# **JOB OPPORTUNITIES:**

The Human Resources office lists the following vacancies as of May 3. For more information on any of these positions, call Ext. 7095.

**Tennis Professional** 

Director of Field Education Residential Hall Director

Studio Production Supervisor Accompanist/Technique Classes

Police Officer Security Guard

Temporary Security Guard

Data Control Specialist II Service Assistant I (part-time)

Administrative Assistant II

Craft Tech I/HVAC

Service Assistant Supervisor

Residential Hall Advisor (3)

Athletics

Brite Divinity School Residential Living/Housing

Radio/TV/Film
Ballet/Modern Dance
Campus Police
Campus Police
Campus Police

Development Info. Svcs.

**Facility Services** 

Fine Arts/Communication

**Physical Plant** 

Residential Living/Housing

**Student Activities** 

The following Physical Plant positions are temporary and for the summer only:

Groundskeeper I Craft Tech I/General Maintenance Craft Tech I/Painter Maintenance Helper/HVAC

#### **CLASSIFIEDS:**

Information Redacted